OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
January 24, 2017
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:20 P.M.  Chairman Skains gave the invocation and Mr. Garber led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Earl Garber; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger.   

Members absent: Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; and Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the December 6, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the December 6, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the December 6, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said there was very detailed information in Dr. Leonard’s comments regarding pesticides and animal feed in the December meeting minutes.  He said these are very significant issues that everyone needs to be aware of and it is critical to understand that LSU will not be making any recommendations regarding certain herbicides.  Mr. Spicer asked Dr. LeBlanc if he wished to make any comments and Dr. LeBlanc said because he lacked detail knowledge of the situation that he would prefer not make any comments.  Mr. Fletcher said he used to get medicated feed from the feed store when weaning calves but now he will have to get a prescription from a vet.  Mr. Leblanc said that may affect fisheries too.                                                  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review them with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule.  He said thru December 41% of all funds had been earned and the districts have nine more months left in the cooperative agreement to earn their funds. Mr. Spicer said the OSWC and districts are very grateful to have these Farm Bill funds. 
Affordable Care Act (ACA)
Mr. Spicer said as most of the Commission members have likely heard the President thru Executive Order did away with the mandate to get health insurance., however the order has not trickled down to our office yet but if in fact he can get that done, that will greatly reduce the amount of paperwork we are currently required to complete.  He said we are tracking 220 supervisors just like they were regular employees; we have to log their time worked each month by minute; and then the nightmare of all the insurance paperwork we have to report to the State showing the supervisors who declined OGB health insurance and the few supervisor that have taken the insurance. Mr. Spicer said it will be a relief, not just to our department but all across the State, state agencies and private employers.  Mr. Garber asked when the mandate kicked in; when the reporting would begin.  Mr. Spicer said we have been doing it for several years; you will notice on your board minutes, you have to list the beginning and ending times, this is so we can report how many minutes each supervisor worked that month.
LACD and NACD Annual Meetings
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Taves to review this agenda item with the Commission.  Mr. Taves said most of us were there and he was glad it went as smoothly as it did with a couple of hick-ups with the hotels and changing from one city to another, but that went smoothly.  He said Brad and his staff, Jeremy, Laura, Clay, and Joey had it well organized and made it easier on me.  He said there is a chance we will be back in Alexandria next year and that it will be as smooth again.  Mr. Fletcher said the food was really good this year.  Mr. Taves said they had sponsors this year to help out with the food expense.  Mr. Norton asked for the attendance number; Mr. Spicer said they paid for 220 meals for each function but he thought there were a few more at the Master Farmer Luncheon and the Awards Dinner but for the pig roast there was around 150.

Mr. Taves said the NACD Annual Meeting in Denver, Colorado kicks off January 28, 2017 and he is headed to the airport after the Commission meeting and the LACD President Elect, Mr. David Daigle is also making his way to Denver for the meeting.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up the next agenda item, Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Norton handed out the January Conservation Report Update to the Commissioners and said they have started off to a very busy year and by reading his introductory comments in the Update you will see everything NRCS has ahead of them.  He said the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) is the largest conservation program in the nation and in Louisiana signup concludes Friday, February 3rd; NRCS will get out another press release encouraging those individuals interested in the program to submit an application.  He said they are currently working applications for the initial signup period for the EQIP which has concluded.  He said this month’s Conservation Report Update highlights what NRCS is doing to preserve Raccoon Island off the Terrebonne Parish shoreline, the westernmost island in the Isles Dernieres barrier island chain which is home to Louisiana’s state bird, the brown pelican. He said Mr. Loland Broussard a long time NRCS engineer (40 years and 7 months) retired at the end of the year so they wanted to highlight the Coastal restoration project as a tribute to him and his work.  He said the island provides necessary nursery habitats and resting area for the brown pelican, shorebirds, terns and other migratory birds and waterfowl. He said Raccoon Island was disappearing like other areas along the coast so NRCS began working with LDWF in 1995 where NRCS sponsored two construction projects under the CWPPRA.  He said first project, completed in 1997, was a breakwater demonstration project of eight segmented rock breakwaters along the eastern end of the island to demonstrate the effectiveness of segmented breakwaters mitigating shoreline erosion. Mr. Norton said due to the success of the first project, the second project used eight more breakwaters constructed immediately west of the first project creating about fifty-eight acres of intertidal wetlands for additional bird habitat and three phases of vegetative planting were completed saving the island where larger islands were decimated by tropical storms and some are only now sand shoals.  He said not only is the island actually re-building itself, but by saving it, we also helped the brown pelican which was an endangered species when the project began.
Mr. Norton said the Commission can read the rest of the Conservation Report Update but he wanted to draw attention to the last page.  He said NRCS is a sponsor of the Women in Agriculture Conference on February 9th and 10th in the renovated Holiday Inn in Alexandria with registration open to the first 100 registrants.
Mr. Norton said as is typical with a new administration there is a pause in activities as new appointees are getting positioned, getting up to speed with their agencies.  He said there is also a hiring freeze and they are not moving any agreements or anything that obligates the federal government.  He said they are still working to get everything in position to be ready when they can move forward.  Mr. Norton said they will not be able to do anything with the agreement with OSWC until after April 28th anyway, as they needed to get to the other side of the continuing resolution before we can obligate any large agreements.  He said he is confident that this is not any different than any other administration change he has gone through; work slows down a bit while new folks get their feet on the ground and a clear understanding of their agency’s functions.  
Mr. Norton said he is planning to attend the NACD meeting in Denver; flying out on Sunday and returning Thursday.  He said tomorrow he plans on attending the Evangeline SWCD Board Meeting and then the retirement reception for Mr. Shipp.  He said NRCS is still working on the Emergency Watershed Protection work, both the recovery side of it and the flood plain easement side and follow-up all the way through the spring and summer flooding meeting with parish governments to be sure everyone is on the same page to avoid any confusion.  He said that concluded his report.

Chairman Skains thanked him for his report and said the next item is Correspondence. 

Correspondence

Chairman Skains said the first item is a letter from the Rapides SWCD requesting approval from the Commission for the district to enter into a contract with the CPA firm of Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2016 audit at the cost of not more than $7,900.  Mr. Spicer said it is very expensive to get a firm this late in the year to conduct a complete audit.  He said the Commission had approved another CPA firm earlier to conduct this audit, but that CPA firm did not wish to comply with LLA rules, so the Rapides SWCD had to get another firm to do their audit and get it to the LLA by December 31st.  Chairman Skains said that is expensive and asked if their budget was large.  Mr. Spicer said yes it is expensive, but their budget is over one-half million dollars and Mr. Fletcher said that is because of their Camp Beauregard agreement. Chairman Skains asked for any other comments and there were none, so he called for a motion to approve the Rapides entering into an agreement with the CPA firm of Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2016 audit at the cost of not more than $7,900.
Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve the Rapides entering into an agreement with the CPA firm of Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2016 audit at the cost of not more than $7,900.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next items are news releases that he would briefly review and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Chairman Skains said the first news article regards NASDA President Louisiana Commissioner of Agriculture & Forestry Dr. Mike Strain congratulating Governor Sonny Perdue on being named the next Secretary of Agriculture by President-Elect Trump and saying they look forward to working with Governor Perdue to advance the success of farmer and ranchers.  Mr. Spicer said Commissioner Strain knows Gov. Perdue personally and he is a talented manager and has a good record as governor of Georgia.  Mr. Garber said President-Elect Trump said after the interview for Secretary of Agriculture that he hired Perdue because he is a farmer.  Chairman Skains said the next two new releases regard the New Orleans Fair Grounds Racetrack being put under quarantine on January 12th for EHV-1 and the possible lifting of the quarantine on January 21st if testing indicated there are no new cases of the incurable virus but whose symptoms may be treatable.  He said this virus is spread to other horses through the air, contaminated equipment, clothing and hands, but humans cannot get it.
Chairman Skains said the rest are NACD articles that the Commission members can read at their leisure and if no one had any questions, they would move on to the next agenda item. 
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments   
Chairman Skains said the first letter is from the Bodcau SWCD accepting the resignation of Mr. Obie Hamiter, elected position.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. Obie Hamiter, Bodcau SWCD, elected position.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Evangeline SWCD accepting the resignation of Mr. James Shipp, Jr., appointed position.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members.  Mr. Spicer said that Mr. Shipp has been a great asset to the Evangeline District Board and to the citizens of the district.  Chairman Skains said if there were no additional comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. James Shipp, Jr., Evangeline SWCD, appointed position.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the New River SWCD accepting the resignation of Dr. Gray Bailey, elected position.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the resignation of Dr. Gray Bailey, New River SWCD, elected position.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Upper Delta SWCD accepting the resignation of Mr. Kenny Self, elected position.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. Kenny Self, Upper Delta SWCD, elected position.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Upper Delta SWCD requesting the Commission to appoint Mrs. Lindsey Gaspard into the elected vacant position formerly held by Mr. Kenny Self.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this appointment.

Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the appointment of Mrs. Lindsey Gaspard into the elected vacant position formerly held by Mr. Kenny Self.  The term to begin January 24, 2017 and will expire June 30, 2017.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Bodcau SWCD requesting the Commission to appoint Mr. Bart Dobson into the elected vacant position formerly held by Mr. Obie Hamiter.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this appointment.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. Bart Dobson into the elected vacant position formerly held by Mr. Obie Hamiter.  The term to begin January 24, 2017 and will expire June 30, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any comments before moving on to the next agenda item.  Mr. Spicer said the Bodcau SWCD is moving ahead; they now have four board members.  Mr. Skains said he spoke to Mr. Elmore Morris and said if they need any guidance that the Commission would help them.  Mr. Breaux said he attended the Bodcau locally led meeting last week and it was one of the better locally led meetings he has been to in a long time and Mr. Dobson was there asking a lot questions and seemed very informative; he said a lot of farmers attended the meeting, there were more farmers than agency personnel which was very good.
Mr. Spicer said he also wanted to mention something regarding Mr. Jim Shipp’s resignation.  He said he and Mr. Breaux and Mr. Daigle are going to attend the Evangeline Board meeting and a reception honoring Mr. Shipp following the board meeting where Mr. Daigle, LACD President Elect, will present a LACD Meritorious Service Award plaque to Mr. Shipp. 
State Commission PPMs
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Breaux to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Breaux said the PPMs are revised periodically as needs arise but it has not had an overhaul since 2006 and we are planning to do that again this year but we are in the midst of revising during the regular legislative session and plan on finishing them when the session ends.  He said the last time the PPMs were revised and some were combined because they were so closely related and new PPMs were added.  Chairman Skains asked if there will be many changes this year and Mr. Breaux said this year the PPM to change the most will probably be on approved, allowable and not allowable district purchases and use of public funds.  Chairman Skains said with all the new ethics laws that have come into place since 2007 that we many need to cover them in the PPMs.  Mr. Breaux said ethics does not fall in the PPMs but that is something to look at; when the session ends there may be other things to look at too.
District Audit Reports

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said some districts have had some citings, but they are in flux right now so he would rather wait to report on them to the Commission at the next meeting to make sure what is reported is factual and has been presented to the Legislative Auditor.  He said a handful of districts are reviewing their citing and are having their auditor take another look at them so some of the citings may be cleared up.
Online Supervisor Training Approval

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Rodriguez to review this with the Commission.  Mr. Rodriguez said he and Mr. Breaux were talking of better ways to conduct supervisor training more efficiently and with a little higher quality.  He said he attended an informational meeting last year on LDAF swapping from Microsoft to Google software and in the Google software suite one of the options they had was a quiz form and he had the idea that instead of us going to the districts and having supervisors schedule or reschedule the supervisor training that we could create a training quiz similar to the ethics online training where the supervisor could do it on his own time and not have to drive to the district office.  He said the best thing is that this quiz is free with Google, so LDAF would not have to purchase an expensive program.  He said the main thing is that he wanted the Commission’s approval to go ahead with the project before he created something that the Commission did not want.  He said he had a quick model to show them so they could see an idea of the training quiz. Mr. Rodriguez said OSWC would send a link for the supervisor to click on and they would type in their name, email or smart phone number, district name, etc. then short power point slides to read and answer the questions that follow them.  He said he thinks this would be better than sitting through an hour and a half of a sometimes boring presentation; at least this way the supervisor would have some interaction with the training and the training can be on ethics, supervisor training, or on any subject that is needed.  He said he wanted to get the comments and approval of the Commission before he spent too much time on a training module.  Mr. Norton asked if the questions must be answered correctly before the program will go to the next slide.  Mr. Rodriguez said no, it will go to the next slide regardless of the answer, but they do take a test at the end and their score is printed out immediately after taking the test.  He said the answers are calculated to see if they pass or not.  He said the Commission will have to decide on a passing score and if they need to repeat the training until they pass or not.
Mr. Spicer said we could have a number of modules that would be beneficial to different supervisors that they could move on through to enhance their knowledge of their responsibilities and what they can do in relation to those responsibilities to better conserve and protect the resources in their district.  He said he sees this as another tool to enhance boards’ capacity. 
Mr. Breaux said this may not be the only option as some may want to attend a sit-down face to face training session. 
Mr. Taves said he could then take a laptop to a board meeting and log in and all of the supervisors could take the online training or would each have to log in.  Mr. Rodriguez said it could probably be done that way.  Mr. Breaux said we would have to be careful because they could type in anyone’s name and they could say they took it, but may or may not have done so.  Mr. Garber asked if it is set up like the ethics training; I like that way.  He said if you get the answer right, you progress to the next slide but if you answer wrong, it will tell you the right answer; you are not required to pass the test.  He said I think the important thing we need is a way to show that they have read it and gone through the process and tried to answer the questions correctly. He said I like it when you read the slide, try to answer the questions and even if you answer it wrong the program will explain and tell you the right answer.  He said he thought it was the right idea to work voluntarily and anything we can do to streamline it would be helpful.  Mr. Norton said that is how we learn; I may not know the answer the first time, but if it tells me the answer then I still learn and the other Commission members agreed.
Mr. Garber said this gives us the possibility of growing; start with this and then grow with additional training.  Mr. Spicer said he agreed, but today all we are trying to do is explain the concept and see if the Commission is on board with it and we can continue its development.  Mr. Skains said he felt like Mr. Garber, that if they answer wrong and yet learn the correct answer right then, like the ethics training does, then I think it would be better.  Mr. Rodriguez said once you get to the end of the test, it gives you all the answers; it would not be like each section would stop and give the correct answers; this is the only drawback, but this is free software not like the others we were talking about that would do that, but they are expensive; this one is not quite as good, but it is free.  Mr. Skains said it would be a starting point. Mr. Taves said he would make a motion for Mr. Rodriguez to continue his quest and present it back to the Commission.
Chairman Skains asked for any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no other comments, then he would call for a motion for Mr. Rodriguez to continue his quest in creating the training module and present it to the Commission at the next board meeting. 
Motion: Mr. Taves made a motion for Mr. Rodriguez to create the training module and present it to the Commission at the next board meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously. 

Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Rodriguez for his presentation.

Mr. Spicer said he had a comment on ethics training; he said they had the Ethics Training at the LACD Annual Meeting in January and we were supposed to have at least a hundred attendees for the Ethics Board to send a trainer to the meeting and we only had fifteen attendees for the training; fourteen supervisors and one lady from the Calcasieu Policy Jury.  He said the Ethics trainer was disappointed in the attendance and the Ethics Board will not likely schedule another training at a LACD meeting.  Chairman Skains said supervisors had complained about taking the training by computer online as it took a whole hour or they did not have a computer at home and requested getting back to having the Ethics training at the LACD annual meeting for convenience so a large group could take the required training at the same time.  Mr. Yerger said the low attendance may have been the timing of the training, at the end of the annual meeting when people were eager to go home early.  Mr. Spicer said it was scheduled at the end for the convenience of the supervisors and if they are there in Alexandria, why could they not stay another forty-five minutes or an hour to take the Ethics training. Mr. Taves said we have been doing this for three years, counting the one cancelled last year, and asked how this year’s attendance compared with the first year. He said he does not remember a large attendance the first year, but if it is growing then we should continue.  Mr. Spicer said the attendance at the Baton Rouge meeting was over double the attendance in Alexandria.  He said the Ethics Board will not likely send a trainer again. Mr. Garber said board staff could meet at the district office, pull up the screen and present it to the board at their monthly meeting and get everyone re-qualified. Mr. Spicer said it cannot be done that way because each supervisor must login with his name, complete the course and after signing off, print his Certificate of Completion. He said supervisors can check the dates on the Ethics website for seminars being held in their area and attend one of those ethics trainings but OSWC is are not allowed to hold an ethics training seminar.  Mr. Garber said he understood that each had to logon, but was trying to find a way the district office could help manage that problem while the supervisors were there at the board meetings.  Mr. Spicer said  a number of the districts already do that; he was not sure how many, but some supervisors take their training at the district office and then some district boards meet at their public library and all of them take their ethics training together.  Mr. Taves said he has been taking his laptops and assisting supervisors with their required training; he highly recommended getting several computers for the supervisors and meeting in a place that has internet so each could work individually, but yet it is better organized and all of them are together.  Chairman Skains said he liked doing it on his computer; you can do at night or at lunch or when you want to complete it and then print your certificate and you are finished for another year.  Mr. Compton said the library sets up five computers for his district board and we do it all at one time.
Other Business  

Chairman Skains asked Dr. LeBlanc if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. LeBlanc said he had a few things that Dr. Leonard wanted him to mention although some Commission members may be familiar with them: today in Red River the Master Farmer University is ongoing; livestock shows are going on all around the districts preparing for the State show coming up; and lastly the Tulane Water Challenge, the trial for the determination of who will actually be awarded this million dollars donation is going on at Jay Hardwick’s farm in north Louisiana.  Dr. LeBlanc said that concluded his comments.  Mr. Norton asked if he knew anything about the herd hog bait and Dr. Leblanc said he did not.  Mr. Breaux said it is a long way off, probably a year or so to develop the delivery of the product so only the feral hogs and not coons or other animals can open the traps and consume the toxic bait. He said the Kaput toxic bait has warfarin a rat bait and because warfarin is tasteless and odorless, a blue dye is added, so when the hog is killed his fat will be Smurf blue alerting the hunter to not eat the meat as it contains warfarin.  Mr. Garber said he had a grower call the bait company directly and they have not even submitted to the state of Louisiana that it would be six months to a year. 
Mr. Spicer asked Dr. Leblanc where LSU was on evaluating the dairies.  Dr. Leblanc said they are about halfway through; he said they will not get them all; they sampled fifty dairies out of a hundred and they will be wrapping that up in the next few months and draft the paper. Mr. Norton said he did not have a detailed report on the number of dairies NRCS services in the Florida Parishes, but there are still a number of them not making applications any longer.  He said NRCS has addressed every application and they have nutrient management plan for them and we have enough funding to deal with getting their cost share in place for this year and yet there are still more funding dedicated to resolving this issue as a priority in the Florida Parishes.  He said he is getting requests from the Boards to back out of that and to start doing the livestock and the more traditional work we were doing before the dairies became a high priority and we certainly can do that but his concern is there are a lot of dairies out there that have not made application and do not have their plans.  He said they will make another push and he will visit with Commissioner Strain and Mr. Spicer about re-engaging with those dairy farmers because it was under the Commissioner’s leadership that NRCS made this focus effort and because of EPA inspections.  He said they are working on the implementation and there is only one person doing the pumping so it takes time but they are making good progress getting all the CMPs implemented.  He said as was stated at the onset, this will not get fixed overnight, it will take a three-plus years effort and we are in the third year.

Mr. Breaux said District Secretaries are getting calls and emails asking for records information such as bids received and other things.  He said it is public information and he asked the Commission for permission to model a public request form similar to the one LDAF has to be approved. He said the forms would be used for all requests and approved at the regular board meetings with the NRCS and District staff and Board present and if approved, the requester can receive it by picking it up in person, mail or email depending on the type of request and if there is a fee charged.  He said he has been forwarding the information to the individual district but was asking permission to add it to the PPMs.   Mr. Spicer said normally you only have three days to produce the requested information so they may not be able to wait for a board meeting; you have to give a reason to delay the three days.  Mr. Norton said he wanted to be involved in the process and instructions you send out because we really do have to be careful and we are in those offices together and there are very clear distinctions between federal records and district records and we do not want to put a district employee in a position where they feel like they are complying with the SSWCC’s instructions but yet they open up a federal file and release some information that may be releaseable but NRCS has to build in a step to ensure that the requirements of the Freedom of Information (FOI) Act on our side before we release it. He said between the FOI Act, the Food Security Act, and the Privacy Act, we have very clear instructions on what we can and cannot release so I would like to be a part of that so we are clear on all that when the instructions go out to protect the employees and the districts so we do not get crossed up.
Chairman Skains asked if there was any other business to come before the Commission and there was none.
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, February 28, 2017 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana but that is Mardi Gras Day and it needs to be rescheduled.  Mr. Spicer said we have the 21st or the 23rd available and  after a brief discussion, it was decided that the meeting will be held Tuesday, February 21, 2017. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. 
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Garber made a motion to adjourn at 2:22 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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